Town of Haw River 

Town Council Meeting

Monday, September 13, 2010
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, September 13, 2010 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Jeff Fogleman, Lee Lovette and Kelly Allen
Council Members Absent: Ricky Honeycutt

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Robert Jennings.
Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Public Hearings 
Amendment of Haw River Code of Ordinances Title 1; Chapter 10:

General Provisions; Section 10.99 General Penalty- Mayor Boggs opened the Public Hearing at 7:02 p.m.  Mayor Boggs explained that the change would result in a higher penalty ($500.00 versus $50.00) and less possible jail time (20 versus 30 days).  Phillip Morgan ask if the fine was automatically $500.00 per offense.  Manager Earp explained that the penalty was up to $500.00.  There being no other comments the Mayor closed the public hearing at 7:04 p.m.
Consent Agenda
7:05p.m. The Council reviewed the following items:

-Approval of Previous Meeting’s Minutes: August 2, 2010
-Approval of Previous Meeting’s Closed Session Minutes: December 7, 2009 and

-January 4, 2010.

-Approval of Certificate of Deposit with Vantage South Bank




After discussion; Councilman Lovette made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Motion carried 4-0.
Old Business
7:07 pm Consideration of an amendment of Haw River Code of Ordinances Title 1; Chapter 10: General Provisions; Section 10.99 General Penalty: Manager Earp explained that the amendment to Title 1 will change the penalty for violations from $50 to $500, bringing it into agreement with the penalty as stated in the new Animal Ordinance. The change will also reduce jail time from 30 days to 20 days per NC General Statute limitations. The penalty will apply to all code violations including nuisance, noise, junk and grass. After discussion; Councilmember Fogleman made a motion to approve amendment.  Motion approved 4-0.
New Business
7:09 p.m. Consideration & discussion regarding the disposition of abandoned pump station facilities- 

Manager Earp explained that the Town currently has three abandoned pump station facilities that are a liability to the town.  These facilities are located at the following site:
      1. Lang Street- Green Hut

      2. Lang Street- Small Brick Building

      3. East Main Street- Brick building at Back Creek

Recently we have had issues with vandalism and have had reports of illegal activity taking place at the Lang Street location.  These old pump station facilities have no purpose or bearing on our current operations. He asked the councils permission to have these facilities and associated materials demolished as they pose a safety and liability issue to the town.  After discussion Councilmember Allen made a motion to approve the demolition of the abandoned pump stations with a $5,000 cap on the expenditure.  If cost of removing structures exceeds $5,000 bring item back to Council before any action is taken. The motion carried 4-0.
Manager’s Update 7:16 p.m. Manager Earp discussed a memo from the NCLM dealing with newly enacted legislation from the state level that will have an impact on the Town.
Manager Earp discussed memo concerning Lake Jordon Nutrient offset option:  the Mayor asked if Alamance County’s stage one plan was denied would it have an impact on the Town.  Manager Earp stated it would not.
Manager Earp then discussed several projects and gave updates on progress of grant work.
Manager Earp gave a personnel update to the council. Manager Earp stated that the Town currently has three vacancies and a full time employee out on medical leave for 6 weeks.  This has resulted in the following temporary adjustments and actions:

Admin: AFO/Clerk position vacant- Manager has assumed major duties, have contracted with PT-temporary person to fill in when needed.  Interviews were held and a candidate has been recommended and offer made contingent on Council salary approval.

Public Works: Two Positions vacant- Public Works Director and Maintenance Tech 1- Manager has assumed major duties of Public Works Director.  We have contracted with PT-temporary person to fill in when needed as Maintenance Tech 1.  Interviews for permanent replacement will be held this week.

Park- full time employee out on Medical Leave- We have contracted with PT-temporary person to fill in when needed as Maintenance Tech and adjusted PT employee hours.
The Manager discussed with the Council the candidate for the AFO/Clerk position.  He stated the candidate was Melanie Hamilton from Burlington.  Melanie has a BSBA degree in accounting and a MS degree in Accounting from Appalachian State University.  She has 4 years of work experience as a staff accountant at Gilliam, Coble, & Moser, LLP.  She is on their corporate tax team, provides financial monitoring services for clientele, and also in charge of the firms payroll department.  She has had previous customer service and management experience with Holiday Inn express.  Manger Earp stated Melanie brings great skills and abilities that he believes will make her very successful in the position.  He stated that he had made and she has accepted a salary offer of $40,000 a year pending Council approval.  Since that exceeds the minimum of the range (Salary Range $33,782.44 to $50,673.68), he requested council by motion approve the salary.  After discussion; Councilman Lovette made a motion to approve Melanie Hamilton as Town clerk with a salary of $40,000 per year.  Motion was approved 4-0
Manager Earp then discussed with the Council the formation of the Code Enforcement Task force.  Manager Earp stated the task force will be made up of Capt. Neal Dickens, Asst. Chief Keith Beaver, Firefighter Jamie Joseph (both serve as fire inspectors), and Attorney Charlie Davis and himself.  He stated to the Council that this group would be working with the Industrial and Residential land owners to address outdoor storage type issue.  The 36 month compliance window that was allowed with the passage of the outdoor storage amendment to the zoning ordinance will be up in January of 2011.  The Council responded that they were ready to move forward and bring these properties into compliance.
Manager Earp gave the Council an update concerning the 2009-2010 Audit.  He stated the audit went smooth.  The auditors identified two payroll issues that are being corrected.  The first is a W-2 issue that affected 7 employees, the second an elected benefit dental insurance issue where employees were charged a reduced rate (new rate for 2009 not updated in the payroll system).  The issues arose with the change to new payroll system software.

In regards to the issue with the elected dental insurance underpayment; the council discussed options of resolving the issue. The Council was presented a spreadsheet identifying the six employees involved and showing the amount of the underpayment for each. After discussion Councilman Lovette made a motion that the town absorbs the underpayment and reimburses that employee that had made a payment to the Town.  The motion was approved 4-0.
Open Forum- None 
Announcements -7:39 Councilmember Allen stated that she had been approached by Betty Ray, chairman of the Community Pride Committee regarding the blowing of grass into the mulch at the Civic Center and at the Town’s sign at the Museum.  Council member Allen asked that the manager have that issue corrected.  She also asked how we could address home owner’s who blow grass out into the street when they mow.  Manager Earp responded that when those complaints arise please have the citizens that are complaining contact the Police Department.  They normally address these issues as a traffic safety issue.  Manager Earp also stated that we would continue to educate citizens as this may be a storm water issue.  
Councilman Lovette asked the Police Chief if a new patrolman had been hired.  Chief Felts responded that he had hired Benny Boggs and that he is currently in training.  Chief Felts also stated that he was very pleased with Officer Boggs.

Councilman Lovette also had concerns about trucks jake breaking on Wilkins Road and signs in town warning truckers that jake breaking is not allowed.  During discussion there were also concerns brought up about the signs warning large vehicles about roads closed to heavy truck traffic.  It was determined that signs concerning roads closed to heavy truck traffic were in place and that the town staff would erect signs concerning jake breaking as soon as possible.
Mayor asked if the auction for the Tucker Homes property in September was still scheduled.  Manager Earp stated it was for later this month.  Mayor Boggs also stated he liked the new fire department monthly report format.

Councilman Lovette stated that he was glad to see the old mobile home at 49 and Pine St. removed and that it looked better.  

Mayor Boggs asked about a limit on cars that could be parked on the Riley property that has the automotive repair business on Pine St.  He also asked if there were some ordinance in place that could limit them.  Manager Earp stated that he believed the zoning ordinance limited them to 25 cars.  Mayor Boggs expressed his concern that that limit may be too high.  He requested the Manager put that issue on the October agenda.  The Manager asked the Council if they would like the planning board to review the issue first and after discussion the Mayor stated that the issue should be reviewed by the Planning and Zoning Board and then returned to Council.
Councilman Lovette stated that the man on Trollingwood Rd. that has horses had extended his fence.  Councilman Lovette asked the manager if the property was still in compliance with the Town’s ordinance.  The manager responded that he was in compliance with our animal ordinance. 

Councilmember Allen stated that the Community Pride Committee has selected property at the intersection of 70 and 49 belonging to Payne Oil Company for a beautification project.  Payne Oil has agreed to let the committee use the parcel.  After discussion staff was directed to prepare a memorandum of understanding for both parties to make sure that each understand the expectations of the other.
Parks and Recreation Director Randall King gave an update on the Riverfest event and progress report on park employee Jesus Garcia out on leave.  

The Council also had discussion about the use of part time employees to ease the burden at the park and other departments with vacancies and workload.

7:56p.m. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.

___________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor



Jeffrey H. Earp, Interim Clerk
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